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the employee’s physician or other rel-
evant medical personnel for further in-
formation. 

§ 40.143 [Reserved] 

§ 40.145 On what basis does the MRO 
verify test results involving adulter-
ation or substitution? 

(a) As an MRO, when you receive a 
laboratory report that a specimen is 
adulterated or substituted, you must 
treat that report in the same way you 
treat the laboratory’s report of a con-
firmed positive for a drug or drug me-
tabolite. 

(b) You must follow the same proce-
dures used for verification of a con-
firmed positive test for a drug or drug 
metabolite (see §§ 40.129–40.135, 40.141, 
40.151), except as otherwise provided in 
this section. 

(c) In the verification interview, you 
must explain the laboratory findings to 
the employee and address technical 
questions or issues the employee may 
raise. 

(d) You must offer the employee the 
opportunity to present a legitimate 
medical explanation for the laboratory 
findings with respect to presence of the 
adulterant in, or the creatinine and 
specific gravity findings for, the speci-
men. 

(e) The employee has the burden of 
proof that there is a legitimate med-
ical explanation. 

(1) To meet this burden in the case of 
an adulterated specimen, the employee 
must demonstrate that the adulterant 
found by the laboratory entered the 
specimen through physiological means. 

(2) To meet this burden in the case of 
a substituted specimen, the employee 
must demonstrate that he or she did 
produce or could have produced urine 
through physiological means, meeting 
the creatinine concentration criterion 
of less than 2 mg/dL and the specific 
gravity criteria of less than or equal to 
1.0010 or greater than or equal to 1.0200 
(see § 40.93(b)). 

(3) The employee must present infor-
mation meeting this burden at the 
time of the verification interview. As 
the MRO, you have discretion to ex-
tend the time available to the em-
ployee for this purpose for up to five 
days before verifying the specimen, if 
you determine that there is a reason-

able basis to believe that the employee 
will be able to produce relevant evi-
dence supporting a legitimate medical 
explanation within that time. 

(f) As the MRO or the employer, you 
are not responsible for arranging, con-
ducting, or paying for any studies, ex-
aminations or analyses to determine 
whether a legitimate medical expla-
nation exists. 

(g) As the MRO, you must exercise 
your best professional judgment in de-
ciding whether the employee has estab-
lished a legitimate medical expla-
nation. 

(1) If you determine that the employ-
ee’s explanation does not present a rea-
sonable basis for concluding that there 
may be a legitimate medical expla-
nation, you must report the test to the 
DER as a verified refusal to test be-
cause of adulteration or substitution, 
as applicable. 

(2) If you believe that the employee’s 
explanation may present a reasonable 
basis for concluding that there is a le-
gitimate medical explanation, you 
must direct the employee to obtain, 
within the five-day period set forth in 
paragraph (e)(3) of this section, a fur-
ther medical evaluation. This evalua-
tion must be performed by a licensed 
physician (the ‘‘referral physician’’), 
acceptable to you, with expertise in the 
medical issues raised by the employee’s 
explanation. (The MRO may perform 
this evaluation if the MRO has appro-
priate expertise.) 

(i) As the MRO or employer, you are 
not responsible for finding or paying a 
referral physician. However, on request 
of the employee, you must provide rea-
sonable assistance to the employee’s 
efforts to find such a physician. The 
final choice of the referral physician is 
the employee’s, as long as the physi-
cian is acceptable to you. 

(ii) As the MRO, you must consult 
with the referral physician, providing 
guidance to him or her concerning his 
or her responsibilities under this sec-
tion. As part of this consultation, you 
must provide the following information 
to the referral physician: 

(A) That the employee was required 
to take a DOT drug test, but the lab-
oratory reported that the specimen was 
adulterated or substituted, which is 
treated as a refusal to test; 
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(B) The consequences of the appro-
priate DOT agency regulation for refus-
ing to take the required drug test; 

(C) That the referral physician must 
agree to follow the requirements of 
paragraphs (g)(3) through (g)(4) of this 
section; and 

(D) That the referral physician must 
provide you with a signed statement of 
his or her recommendations. 

(3) As the referral physician, you 
must evaluate the employee and con-
sider any evidence the employee pre-
sents concerning the employee’s med-
ical explanation. You may conduct ad-
ditional tests to determine whether 
there is a legitimate medical expla-
nation. Any additional urine tests 
must be performed in an HHS-certified 
laboratory. 

(4) As the referral physician, you 
must then make a written rec-
ommendation to the MRO about 
whether the MRO should determine 
that there is a legitimate medical ex-
planation. As the MRO, you must seri-
ously consider and assess the referral 
physician’s recommendation in decid-
ing whether there is a legitimate med-
ical explanation. 

(5) As the MRO, if you determine 
that there is a legitimate medical ex-
planation, you must cancel the test 
and inform ODAPC in writing of the 
determination and the basis for it (e.g., 
referral physician’s findings, evidence 
produced by the employee). 

(6) As the MRO, if you determine 
that there is not a legitimate medical 
explanation, you must report the test 
to the DER as a verified refusal to test 
because of adulteration or substi-
tution. 

(h) The following are examples of 
types of evidence an employee could 
present to support an assertion of a le-
gitimate medical explanation for a sub-
stituted result. 

(1) Medically valid evidence dem-
onstrating that the employee is capa-
ble of physiologically producing urine 
meeting the creatinine and specific 
gravity criteria of § 40.93(b). 

(i) To be regarded as medically valid, 
the evidence must have been gathered 
using appropriate methodology and 
controls to ensure its accuracy and re-
liability. 

(ii) Assertion by the employee that 
his or her personal characteristics (e.g., 
with respect to race, gender, weight, 
diet, working conditions) are respon-
sible for the substituted result does 
not, in itself, constitute a legitimate 
medical explanation. To make a case 
that there is a legitimate medical ex-
planation, the employee must present 
evidence showing that the cited per-
sonal characteristics actually result in 
the physiological production of urine 
meeting the creatinine and specific 
gravity criteria of § 40.93(b). 

(2) Information from a medical eval-
uation under paragraph (g) of this sec-
tion that the individual has a medical 
condition that has been demonstrated 
to cause the employee to physiologi-
cally produce urine meeting the creati-
nine and specific gravity criteria of 
§ 40.93(b). 

(i) A finding or diagnosis by the phy-
sician that an employee has a medical 
condition, in itself, does not constitute 
a legitimate medical explanation. 

(ii) To establish there is a legitimate 
medical explanation, the employee 
must demonstrate that the cited med-
ical condition actually results in the 
physiological production of urine meet-
ing the creatinine and specific gravity 
criteria of § 40.93(b). 

[65 FR 79526, Dec. 19, 2000, as amended at 68 
FR 31626, May 28, 2003; 69 FR 64867, Nov. 9, 
2004] 

§ 40.147 [Reserved] 

§ 40.149 May the MRO change a 
verified drug test result? 

(a) As the MRO, you may change a 
verified test result only in the fol-
lowing situations: 

(1) When you have reopened a 
verification that was done without an 
interview with an employee (see 
§ 40.133(d)). 

(2) If you receive information, not 
available to you at the time of the 
original verification, demonstrating 
that the laboratory made an error in 
identifying (e.g., a paperwork mistake) 
or testing (e.g., a false positive or nega-
tive) the employee’s primary or split 
specimen. For example, suppose the 
laboratory originally reported a posi-
tive test result for Employee X and a 
negative result for Employee Y. You 
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